 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 6th October 2016 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, AA Harries, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There was an apology from Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft.  
PC Liaison Visit / Speed Watch

PC 181 Jeff Cahalane (Neighbourhood Police Officer) attended the meeting to update the Community Speed Watch Programme and took the latest police vetting forms and photocopies of their passports from Cllr AA Harries. PC Cahalane stated that risk assessments for the villages had been done and the next step was training for the volunteers. Once the programme starts the timings would be up to the groups to decide and would depend on the availability of the equipment.
PC Cahalane then went on to discuss Neighbourhood Watch, Farm Watch, Police monthly reports, Newsletters and Policing Priorities for the Council area. The Clerk stated that the Council used to receive monthly reports for our area but had not received any since 2014 but we did receive Newsletters. 

PC Cahalane handed out various leaflets including “Home safety guides, Christmas crime prevention advice  tips, Non- emergency text messaging service for people who are hard of hearing, as well as some Cold Callers not welcome stickers.” The Clerk was to post some of the leaflets in the village notice boards.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No  declarations were received.
Minutes   of the Meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 1st September 2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council. 
2. The Clerk informed Kerry Crossfield at the Volunteer Bureau that the Councillors had decided that the defibrillator was to be fixed at the New Inn, Bwlch.  She will also arrange training for up to a maximum of 8 volunteers to be able to use the equipment. The Clerk is to discuss the arrangements for training volunteers with Kerry Crossfield and volunteers from Bwlch will be required. 
Highways
1. Trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another. The Clerk reported this to the Highways Department on 22nd August 2016 and wrote again on 19th September 2016 to our new liaison Officer Mr Allun Jones, supervisor HGSS Area 15 on the PCC Highways Operations Contact Map.
2. A lot of instructional / warning and direction signs were covered up by hedges and needed cutting back including the 50 mph speed limit signs between Tretower and Talgarth. The Clerk reported this again on 22nd August 2016.
3. Cllr FJ Morgan asked on the meeting on 11th August 2016 for a letter to be sent to ask for speed limit flashing signs for Bwlch. CCllr Mrs K Silk informed the appropriate Department at PCC. The Clerk read out the letter from the Welsh Government to CCllr Mrs K Silk informing the Council that WAG officials will consider the village of Bwlch with regard to whether it justifies having flashing signs installed. A further letter from WAG dated 13th September 2016 assured the Council that it’s concerns were being considered however it was not felt necessary to hold a meeting with local Councillors and Residents. 
4. Cllr AA Harries reported that the road from Llangorse into Bwlch needed the hedges cutting back to be able to see the road warning signs. The Clerk reported this again on 22nd August 2016.
5. Two footpaths were reported to Mr Jon Pimm, Area Warden on 8th September 2016. The footpath at the Brecon end of Bwlch leading from Parc y Bryn to the pumping station and on to the old sawmills and the footpath near the top of Old Road which runs below the Standing Stone field. The Warden replied that he would deal with the first footpath but the other one was a PCC Highways responsibility. The Clerk reported that footpath to Mr Allun Jones on 19th September 2016. The problems with that footpath were reported to the Clerk by email from a visitor to the village.
6. The Clerk reported that brambles were growing over the wall and blocking the new footpath in Bwlch from the new houses to the Gate Shop. He informed Mr Allun Jones of the details of the landowner.

7. An email from Mr Allun Jones 20th September 2016 stated that he would look into the issues that had been reported to him. He would also like to meet up with the Clerk and go around the Cwmdu and District Council area to note down relevant points that needed attention.
8. Cllr Mrs K West informed the Council that the footpath that she reported at the last meeting which was blocked had been cleared.

9. Cllr FJ Morgan reported that the road sign for Bwlch at the entrance to Bwlch from Brecon had been knocked down and the Clerk was to report it to the Highways Department.
10. Cllr FJ Morgan asked the Clerk to write and thank the Highways Department for their work in cutting the grass verges on the A40 in Bwlch.

11. Cllr Mrs JE Block reported that the street light in the road from the Cwmdu Church to the campsite had hedge growth up the lamppost which obscured the light. 

12. Cllr Mrs C Morfett reported that there was a great deal of rubbish dumped up the road to the left at the end of the road past the campsite.

13. Cllr RDH Jackson reported that the footpath on the West side of Bwlch which had been blocked by a crop of maize had now been cleared.

14. The Clerk was going to show Mr Allun Jones these points when he went around the Council area with him.
Correspondence
1.Letter OVW 3rd October 2016 with the Agenda for the Area Committee meeting on 7th October 23016 at Erwood.
2.Email Crickhowell Health Focus Group with the Agenda for the meeting on 7th September 2016 at Llangattock.

3.Letter Treasurer Cwmdu Eisteddfod 5th September 2016 with a request for a donation towards the cost of the Eisteddfod. £200.00 agreed.
4.Letter Chris Davies, MP October 2016 with a request to publicise Type 1 Diabetes. Posters to be placed in the Village Notice Boards.
5.Letter Crickhowell and District Archive Centre 8th September 2016 with a request for financial support in publishing a book on the Crickhowell area in the First World War. £100.00 agreed.
6.Letter Boundary Commission for Wales 13th September 2016 Report was published on 13th September 2016 and representations should be made within 12 weeks of publication. 

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 5th to 29th September 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/13780/FUL – 25/07/2016 – “Change of use from Barn to Textile Craft Studio and Workshop” at Pencaeau Farm, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 11/08/2016 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA email 13/09/2016 gave permission for this application.
2. Planning Application 16/13894/FUL – 23/08/2016 – “Erection of Lambing and implement Shed” at The Crindau, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 07/09/2016 with the Council’s comments. 
3. Planning Application 16/13914/FUL – 26/08/2016 – “Alterations to outbuilding to form ancillary accommodation and insertion of rooflights” at Gwn Dwn, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 07/09/2016 with the Council’s comments.
4.  Cllr T Sinnett informed the Council that a planning application for St John’s Close was in the post and he had printed out copies of the application which was a reconsultation due to amendment. It was decided that if the comments were going to be the same as the letter sent by the Council on 22/07/2016 then there would be no need to convene the planning meeting on 15/09/2016. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 15/09/201 with the Council’s comments.
5.  Planning Application 16/13153/FUL – 11/02/2016 – “Proposed change of use of former craft workshop to annex accommodation” at the Star Bunkhouse, Bwlch. A letter with the Council’s comments was sent to BBNPA on 04/03/2016. BBNPA email 29/09/2016 gave permission for this application.
Accounts
1. R Doak Clerk’s Annual Salary - £3200.00
2. HMRC PAYE Income Tax - £800.00

3. R Doak Expenses - £178.05 + Stationery Allowance - £100.00 - £278.05

4.Steve Morris Playing Fields Maintenance - £1080.00 

5.Cwmdu Eisteddfod - £200.00

6.Crickhowell Archive Centre - £100.00

It is proposed that the above bills be approved by Cllr RDH Jackson and seconded by Cllr Mrs C Morfett.                   Carried

7. Bank Balance  - £4248.68 – Council - £2498.68 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
8. The Clerk as Responsible Financial Officer for the Council stated that this month’s bank balance and cash sheet (Receipts and Payments) dated 6th October 2016 would be used as the Council’s regular Budget Monitoring sheet for audit purposes. A photocopy of the relevant page in the minutes would be added to the cash sheet.
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
1. It was reported that at an earlier Allotment Society meeting the CSEG would arrange to form a working party to cut the hedges and trees lining the drive to the school / allotments.
2. The next community soup event was going to be held on Sat 15th October 2016 at 1830hrs and the Community Councillors were welcome to attend this event.

3. The Chairman of the allotment Society had informed the Council that she would be standing down as Chairman at the AGM.
4.  The opening date of 17th September 2016 has had to be cancelled and will be held in 2017.

Bwlch War Memorial
Cllr T Sinnett briefed the Council on the progress of the grant applications with CADW and there was also funding available from the Powys War memorials Project. Further application forms were required for Powys including a Recording Form and a Condition Survey. Further information regarding the ownership of the War Memorial were produced to assist in the application forms.
The Council was briefed on the funding progress and informed that a collection box was in the Gate Shop to help with fund raising. The Council was also briefed that there was a possibility of match funding provided the total raised was £750.00. There was a shortfall of £350.00 and it was decided that the Council should pledge an amount of £350.00 to make sure of the match funding.

It is proposed that the Community Council pledge the amount of £350.00 towards the funding required towards the renovation ot the Bwlch War Memorial.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs C Morfett and Seconded by Cllr Mrs JE Block. Carried.
Election of Vice Chairman
Cllr Mrs C Morfett volunteered to be the Vice Chairman and was duly elected as Vice Chairman.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs JE Block and Seconded by Cllr Mrs K West. Carried.

Notice to co-opt Councillor to fill vacancy for Bwlch Ward

An email from the Senior Elections Officer at PCC 23rd August 2016 informed the Council that the Notice of Casual Vacancy posted by the Clerk on 21st July 2016 had not resulted in anyone requesting an election. The Council was therefore told to go ahead and advertise the Notice of Co-Option and the Clerk posted the notices in the Bwlch Notice boards. The Bwlch Councillors said they would canvass the Bwlch residents for suitable candidates to fill the vacancy. 
Three people have expressed an interest in in the vacancy for a Community Councillor for the Bwlch Ward of the Cwmdu and District Community Council. The person co-opted must receive an absolute majority of the Councillors present and voting. Where there are more than two candidates it may be necessary to run a series of votes, each time removing the candidate who has the least number of votes until one candidate secures an absolute majority. There was an extremely close vote and the candidates were reduced to two that meant a further vote was held by a show of hands and after that vote Mrs Rebecca Lewis was elected.
The Clerk was to write to Mrs Lewis and inform her and invite her to the next meeting. He was also to write to the other two candidates, inform them of the result, and hope that they may come forward as prospective Councillors for election in May 2017.

Council’s Adoption of Amended Code of Conduct

The Clerk forwarded the email from The Welsh Government which amended the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) (Wales) (Amendment) Order 2016 (No. 2016/84) with effect from 1st April 2016.The Council has to adopt the amended Code of Conduct and this has to be publicised in a local newspaper. It is also a requirement that the Auditors next year need proof that the Code has been adopted and be shown evidence that individual members have agreed to comply with the adopted code.
It has been agreed amongst the Five Councils to publish the notice jointly and to share the cost accordingly – approximately £61.00 each.

It is proposed that Cwmdu and District Community Council adopt the amended Code of Conduct with immediate effect and that Individual Councillors sign the amended Declaration stating that it is the amended Local Government Model Code of Conduct amended 1st April 2016.
Proposed by Cllr Mrs C Morfett and Seconded by Cllr AA Harries.  Carried.
Councillors Points
1. Cllr AA Harries stated the deadline for articles for the Grapevine was 14th October 2016.

2. Cllr AA Harries informed the Council that there were various methods of raising funds towards the War Memorial restoration including the Collection Box in the Gate Shop, the Just Giving site on the website and through the Community Council.

3. Cllr RDH Jackson informed the Council that a Notice had been placed on the Red Telephone Box, Bwlch on 6th October 2016 stating that it would be removed within 42 days unless contact was made with the planning Officer.

4. Cllr T Sinnett stated that vehicles were parking near the triangle in front of the Village Hall, Bwlch and blocking the entrance to the seating area. 

5. There were complaints about the site  above Box Cottage, Bwlch but it was decided that it was still classed as a building site.

6. There were also complaints about the land next to the Vine, Bwlch but the Enforcement officer was dealing with it.
Meeting Closed at 2115 hrs. 
